WWI-Southern Fronts

U.S. Army Military History Institute 950 Soldiers Drive Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013-5021 11 Aug 2012

ITALIAN FRONT, 1915-18

A Working Bibliography of MHI Sources

CONTENTS

General Sources.....p.1 <u>Specific Actions</u> -Isonzo (1915-1917).....p.4 -Trentino (15 May-25 Jun 1916).....p.5 -Caporetto (24-31 Oct 1917).....p.5 -Piave River (15-23 Jun 1918).....p.7 -Vittorio Veneto (23 Oct-4 Nov 1918).....p.9 Special Aspects.....p.10 Alliance Perspective.....p.11 Italian Perspective.....p.11 Other Entente Forces.....p.12 US Army in Italy.....p.13

GENERAL SOURCES

While publically recognizing the Triple Alliance since 1882, Italy chose a path of neutrality when war erupted over the "damn foolish thing in the Balkans" (as had been ominously forecast by Otto von Bismarck). Lacking confidence that Austria-Hungary would support Italian territorial desires (Trieste, Zara, and Dalmatia, to name a few), the Italian government secretly negotiated treaties with both France and Great Britain that virtually nullified its Alliance agreement. Citing Austrian aggression in the Balkans, Italy declared its neutrality on 3 Aug 1914, and entered into negotiations with Entente powers, who offered more visible support of Italian territorial expansion. In April 1915, she joined the Entente and on 3 May officially rejected the Triple Alliance.

- Alberti, Adriano. <u>The Italian Military Action in the World War from 1915 to 17...</u>. London: Rees, 1923. 112 p. D569.A2.A38.
- Bainville, Jacques. <u>Italy and the War</u>. [Translation of <u>La Guerre et l'Italie</u> by Bernard Miall] NY: Doran, 1916. 267 p. DG570.B3413.
- Balck, M.R. "Divisional Cavalry." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> [British] (Jan 1934): pp. 97-111. Per. Tannenburg & Italy.

- Burgwyn, H. James. <u>The Legend of the Mutilated Victory: Italy, the Great War, and the Paris Peace</u> <u>Conference, 1915-1919</u>. Westport, CT: Greenwood, 1993. 343 p. D617.B87.
- Capello, Luigi. Note di Guerra.... 2 vols. Milano, Italia: Fratelli Treves, 1920. D569.A2.C32.
- Caracciolo, Mario. <u>Italy in the World War</u>. [Translation of <u>L'Italia Nella Guerra Mondiale</u> by U. Mondadori] Rome: Edizioni Roma, 1936. 272 p. D569.A2.C3713.
- Cavallaro, Gaetano V. <u>The Beginning of Futility: Diplomatic, Political, Military and Naval Events on</u> <u>the Austro-Italian Front in the First World War, 1914-1917</u>. US: Xlibris Corp, 2009. 685 p. D569.A2.C22.v.1.
- _____. <u>Futility Ending in Disaster: Diplomatic, Military, Aviation and Social Events in the First World</u> <u>War on the Austro-Italian Front 1917</u>. US: Xlibris Corp, 2009. 649 p. D569.A2.C22.v.2.
- <u>Disaster Ending in Final Victory: The Dissolution of the Austro-Hungarian Empire: Diplomatic,</u> <u>Military, Political and Social Events in the First World War on the Austro-Italian Front 1918</u>. US: Xlibris Corp, 2010. 675 p. D569.A2.C22.v.3.
- Cotillo, Salvatore A. <u>Italy during the World War</u>. Boston: Christopher Publishing House, 1922. 159 p. D617.C67.
- Currey, Muriel I. <u>Italian Foreign Policy, 1918-1932</u>. London: Nicholson & Watson, 1932. 330 p. DG571.C87.
- Dillon E. J. From the Triple to the Quadruple Alliance; Why Italy Went to War. NY: Hodder & Stoughton, 1915. 242 p. D520.I7.D5.
- Edmonds, James E. Military Operations, Italy, 1915-19. London: HMSO, 1949. 450 p. D521.H578.
- Gatti, Angelo. La Parte Dell'Italia: Rivendicazioni. Milano, Italia: A. Mondadori, 1926. Dd520.I7.G2.
- _____. <u>Uomini e Folle di Guerra, Saggi...</u>. Milano, Italia: Fratelli Treves, 1921. 301 p. DG484.G3.
- Gay, Harry N., Sillani, T., & Hodnig, A., Editors. <u>Italy's Great War and her National Aspirations</u>. Milano, Italia: Alfieri & Lacroix, 1917. 267 p. D520.I7.G3.
- Hume, Edgar E. "Military Operations on the Italian Front in 1918." <u>Military Surgeon</u> (Jun 1929): pp. 859-81. Per.
- Italy. Esercito. <u>Panorami Della Guerra</u>. Milano, Italia: Bestetti e Tumminelli, 19?? D527.I8. Incomplete holdings of multi-volume set.
- Italy. Esercito. Corpo di State Maggiore. Ufficio Storico. <u>L'Esercito Italiano Nella Grande Guerra,</u> <u>1915-1918</u>. 7 vols. Roma: By the Army, 1927. D569.A2.A35.

- Jordan, David. <u>The Balkans, Italy & Africa, 1914-1918</u>: From Sarajevo to the Piave and Lake <u>Tanganyika</u>. London: Amber, 2012. 224 p. D560.J67.
- Low, Sidney J.M. Italy in the War. NY: Longmans, Green, 1918. 316 p. D569.A2.L62.
- Mackay, Francis. <u>Touring the Italian Front, 1917-1918</u>: <u>British, American, French & German</u> <u>Forces in Northern Italy</u>. South Yorkshire, England: Leo Cooper, 2002. 173 p. D569.A2.M33.
- Mira, Giovanni. <u>Autunno 1918: Come Finì la Guerra Mondaile</u>. Milano, Italia: A. Mondadori, 1932. 503 p. D644.M57.
- Oertel, Walter. <u>Vom Isonzo zur Piave. 6.-10. Tausend</u>. Stuttgart: Franck'sche Verlags-handlung, 1918. 77 p. D569.A2.O3.
- Page, Thomas N. Italy and the World War. NY: Scribners, 1920. 422 p. D520.I7.P3.
- Rfaundler, Richard. "Italy's Claim to German South-Tyrol." Staatsdruckerei, 1919? 8 p. D651.T95.P42.
- Powell, E. Alexander. <u>Italy at War and the Allies in the West</u>. NY: Scribner, 1918. 291 p. D569.A2.P62.
- Proacci, Giovanna. "A 'Latecomer in War': The Case of Italy." In <u>Authority, Identity and the Social</u> <u>History of the Great War</u>. Providence, RI: Berghahn, 1995. pp. 3-27. D521.A98.
- Salandra, Antonio. <u>Italy and the Great War: From Neutrality to Intervention</u>. London: E. Arnold, 1932. 382 p. D617.S225.

Trevelyan, George M. Scenes From Italy's War. NY: Houghton Mifflin, 1919. 240 p. D569.A2.T7.

- U.S. Army. Infantry School. <u>Monographs of the World War</u>. Ft Benning, GA, 1923? 695 p. D509.U55. Compilation of 75 selected student monographs. See Monographs 13-15.
- Ventry, Lance T. "The Impact of the United States Committee on Public Information on Italian Participation in the First World War." PhD dss, Catholic U, 1968. 161 p. D639.P7.U673Microfilm.
- Viganò, Ettoreo. "Our War: How It was Prepared and How it was Managed to the End of the Month of November 1917." [Translation of <u>La Nostra Guerre: Come fu Preparata e Come è Stata</u> <u>Condotta Sino al Novembre, 1917</u> by Medicide Solenni?] Typescript, 1920? 318 p. D569.A2.V5143.

Villari, Luigi. The War on the Italian Front. London: Cobden-Sanderson, 1932. 308 p. D569.A2.V45.

Wallace, William K. Greater Italy. NY: Scribner, 1917. 312 p. DG555.W34.

Weaver, James R. "Operations in Italy in 1918." Infantry Journal (May 1926): pp. 528-43. Per.

- Thompson, Mark. <u>The White War: Life and Death on the Italian Front, 1915-1919</u>. NY: Basic Books, 2009. 454 p. D569.A2.T46.
- "Why Did Italy Go to War?: Some Political Suggestions Prior to the Peace Conference." np., 1918. 15 p. D520.I7.W45.

ISONZO

The Italian government declared war on Austria-Hungary on 23 May 1915 and on Germany fifteen months later with no clear consensus of either its population or elected officials. Although she possessed an army of 875,000 men, superior to that of Austria-Hungary, the front with Austria crossed unforgiving terrain from the Alps to the Adriatic. Italian Commander in Chief, General Luigi Cadorno, was a staunch proponent of the frontal assault, and once Italy entered the war, he focused on defeating the enemy along the Isonzo Front. Four major assaults were launched in 1915 (followed by five in 1916 and three in 1917), across the rocky, glacial Alpine landscape in high altitudes. The 1915 Battles of the Isonzo resulted in over 117,000 Italian and over 70,000 Austro-Hungarian casualties, but the front did not change from its prewar status. Despite more fighting, the stalemate lasted through all of 1916.

- Crochet, _____. "Une Opération Offensive en Hauge Montagne: La Conquête du Monte-Nero (Juin 1915)." Typescript, 1921? 23 p. D569.I7.C7.
- Heydendorff, Walter. "Nahstellen und Abschnittsbuldung im Gebirge." N.p., 19?? 6 p. D569.I7.H4. "Areas alloted (sic) to units and their boundaries in mountainous countries."
- Hübner, Alexander. <u>Die Zwölfte Schlacht am Isonzo und die Isonzokriege</u>. Wien, Osterreich: Karl Harbauer, 1918. 123 p. D569.I7.H8.
- Italy. Esercito. Corpo di State Maggiore. Ufficio Storico. <u>La Conquista del Monte Nero</u>. Roma, Italia: By the Army, 1921. 114 p. D569.I7.I7.
- Pinchetti, Rodolfo. <u>Isonzo 1917: Kuk, Bainsizza, Carso, Carzano</u>. Milano, Italia: Corbaccio, 1934. 355 p. D569.I7.P56.
- Schindler, John R. <u>Isonzo: The Forgotten Sacrifice of the Great War</u>. Westport, CT: Praeger, 2001. 409 p. D569.I7.S35.
- Weber, Fritz. Isonzo. Klagenfurt, Germany: A. Kollitsch, 1933? D569.I7.W4.
- Zingales, Francesco. <u>La Guerra Sull'Isonzo nel 1915: (Importanza a Risultati)</u>. Roma, Italia: Stabilimento Poligrafico, 1925. 66 p. D569.I7.Z5.

TRENTINO

The Austro-Hungarian Commander, Field Marshal Conrad was equally obsessed with the Isonzo Line, and he counter attacked between the costly Italian attempts to break the Austrian front. The May 1916 Trentino Offensive, and subsequent Battle of Asiago was an attempt to move through the Trentino behind the Italians on the Isonzo Front. Cadorna was able to dispatch about half a million men from the Isonzo, and contain the Austrians (who were further weakened by loss of troops transferred to the Eastern Front in response to the Brusilov Offensive), winning the battle of Gorizia in Aug 1916. Cadorna launched three more inconclusive offensives through the late summer and autumn of 1916.

Baj-Macario, Gianni. La "Strafexpedition." Milano, Italia: Corbaccio, 1934. 444 p. D569.A2.B3.

- Briolo, Luigi. "The Italian Cavalry in the World War." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Jul 1929): pp. 321-35. Per. Trentino, May 1916; Caporetto, Oct 1917; Stapizza, 26 Oct 1917
- Napier, C.S. "Strategic Movement by Rail: The Austrian Trentino Offensive in May 1916." <u>Royal United Service Institute Journal (RUSI)</u> (May 1937): pp. 324-37. Per.
- Rees, Simon. "Mountain Fury." <u>Military Illustrated</u> (Apr 2006): pp. 40-47. Per. Trentino, May 1916.

CAPORETTO

By early 1917, Cadorna became convinced that he needed Allied assistance with his relentless pursuit on the Isonzo Front, but British and French offers of assistance were guarded. Plans were devised to transport troops only in case of an emergency in return for Cadorna continuing the operation. The Tenth battle took place in the spring, the Eleventh in the summer.

The Twelfth, and final, Battle of the Isonzo, came where Cadorna was least expecting. By October, he finally suspected massive Austrian troop concentrations in the rugged mountainous terrain around Caporetto (modern-day Kobarid, in the upper Isonzo Valley), and ordered his forces to adopt a defensive posture. Italian Second Army commander, General Luigi Capello, both ignored orders to prepare defenses and underestimated enemy strength. His front disintegrated in the face of massive Austro-German assaults beginning 24 Oct. Cadorna ordered a retreat to the Tagliamento River, which was completed by the end of October. Austro-German forces outran their lines of supply, attacking one more time at Corino on 2 Nov, forcing Cadorna to withdraw to the Piave River north of Venice. Caporetto resulted in the loss of over 700,000 Italian troops, and Cadorna was relieved of command and replaced with General Armando Diaz.

_____. <u>La "Strafe-Expedition": Segun Documentos y Publicactiones Austriacas</u>. Milan: n.p., 1930. 75 p. D659.A2.B318.

- Barone, Enrico. <u>La Storia Militare Della Nostra Guerra Fino a Caporetto</u>. Bari, Italy: Gius, Laterza & Figli, 1919. 222 p. D569.A2.B38.
- Beadon, R.H. "An Operation of War." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Jan 1925): pp. 375- . British forces travel to Italy by rail, Nov-Dec.
- Briolo, Luigi. "The Italian Cavalry in the World War." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Jul 1929): pp. 321-35. Per. Trentino, May 1916; Caporetto, Oct 1917; Stapizza, 26 Oct 1917
- Capello, Luigi. "Caporetto." [Translated from <u>Note di guerra</u> by L.L. Pendleton] Typescript, AWC, 1932. 137 p. D569.A2.C32132.
 - ____. <u>Note di Guerra...</u>. 2 vols. Milano, Italy: Fratelli Treves, 1920. D569.A2.C32.
- "Caporetto: Comments of an Italian Marshal." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Jan 1935): pp. 316-21. Per. Marshal Caviglia.
- Crochet, Major. "The Twelfth Battle or the Isonzo, or Caporetto: The Operations of the Krauss Army Corps in October 1917." [Translated from the French by L.L. Pendleton] Typescript, 1932. 38 p. D569.I7.C3613.
- David, Saul. <u>Military Blunders: The How and Why of Military Failure</u>. NY: Carroll & Graf, 1998. pp. 301-310. U27.D38.
- Fadini, Francesco. <u>Caporetto Dalla Parte del Vincitore: La Biografia del Generale Otto von Below e il</u> <u>Suo Diario Inedito Sulla Campagna d'Italia del 1917</u>. Firenze, Italy: Vallecchi, 1974. 502 p. D569.C3.F32.
- Falls, Cyril B. The Battle of Caporetto. Phila: Lippincott, 1966. 202 p. D569.C3.F3.
- Harm, P.B. "G-4 Material Pertaining to the 12th Isonzo Battle." Typescript, AWC, 1932. 6 p. D569.I7.H3
- Hubner, Alexander. <u>Die Zwolfte Schlacht am Isonzo und die Isonzokriege [The 12th Isonzo Battle and the Campaigns on the Isonzo]</u> Wien: Harbauer, 1918. 123 p. D569.I7.H8.
- <u>L'Illustration</u> (Nov-Dec 1917). Per. Includes pertinent articles.
- Kraft von Dellmensingen, Konrad. "Italian Campaign: 12th Isonzo Battle (Caporetto): G-4 Material and Other Notes Extracted from the German Book Durchbruch am Isonzo." [Translated from the German by P.B. Harm] Typescript, AWC, 1932. 8 p. D569.C3.K713.
- Der Kriegsverlauf im vierten und funften Jahr: August 1917- November 1918 [The Course of the War in the Fourth and Fifth Year]. 3 vols. Berlin: Heymanns, 1919. D505.K92. See Vol. 3, pp. 184-330.

Land and Water (Nov/Dec 1917). Per. Includes pertinent articles.

- Osterreich-Ungarns Letzter Krieg 1914-18 [Austria-Hungary's Last War]. 7 vols. Wien, Austria: Militarwissenschaftlichen Mitteilungen, 1930-38. D539.A5. See Vol. 6, pp. 493-710.
- "Responsibilities of Caporetto: Testimony of Generals Capello and Cadorna." [Translated from the French <u>Responsabilities de Caporetto</u> by Roman A. Wargin] Typescript, 1922? 23 p. D569.C3.R413.
- Seth, Ronald. Caporetto: The Scapegoat Battle. London: Macdonald, 1965. 208 p. D569.C3.S47.
- Sullivan, Brian R. "Caporetto: Causes, Recovery, and Consequences." In <u>The Aftermath of Defeat</u>. New Haven, CT: Yale, 1994. pp. 59-78. U21.2.A33.
- Ungari, Andrea. "The Official Inquiry into the Italian Defeat at the Battle of Caporetto (October 1917)." Journal of Military History (Jul 2012): pp. 695-726. Per.
- Valori, Aldo. "The Battle of Caporetto: The Italian Defeat, with a Brief Description of the Austro-Italian Theater of Operations." [English selections from <u>La Guerra Italo-Austriaca, 1915-1918</u> translated from the Italian by L.L. Pendleton] Typescript, AWC, 1931. 65 p. D569.A2.V2813.
- Weaver, James R. "Operations in Italy in 1918." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (May 1926): pp. 528-43. Per. Caporetto & Piave (15 Jun 18)
- Weegan, John D. "Blitzkrieg in the Mountains: The Battle of Caporetto." <u>Military Review</u> (Jan 1965): pp. 78-92. Per.
- Wilcox, Vanda. "Generalship and Mass Surrender during the Italian Defeat at Caporetto." In <u>1917: Beyond the Western Front</u>. Boston, MA: Brill, 2009. pp. 25-46. D521.A1.1917.
- Wilks, John & Eileen. <u>Rommel and Caporetto</u>. Barnsley, England: Leo Cooper, 2001. 262 p. D569.C3.W55.

PIAVE RIVER

Diaz re-energized the Italian Army, working to improve soldier morale. In November, other Allied forces arrived in theater. Bolstered by these additional forces, and well aware that their national security was a great risk, the Italians held fast and entrenched the Piave River. In early 1918, Germany withdrew its troops for their spring offensive on the Western Front. Count Conrad and General Svetozar von Bojna attacked the Piave River line as two independent forces, both of which were halted by Allied ground an air forces.

- Alcuni Insegnamenti della Battaglia Difensive del Piave, 15-24 Giugno 1918. Italy: 3. Army, 1918. D569.P5.I78.
- Austro-Hungarian Monarchy. Herr. <u>Diario Della Battaglia del Piave et del Montello: Relazione</u>. Milano, Italia: Marangoni, 1934. 260 p. D569.P5.A816.
- Baj-Macario, Gianni. Giugno 1918. Milano, Italia: Corbaccio, 1934. 426 p. D569.P5.B3.
- Barbarich, Eugenio. <u>Le Piave in due Guerre di Liberazione Italica (1809-1918)</u>. Roma: Stabilimento Poligrafico, 1923. 110 p. D975.P52.B3.
- Campagne, Louis B. Le Chemin des Croix, 1914-1918. Paris: Tallandier, 1930. 368 p. D544.C2.
- "Caratteristiche delle Organizzazioni Difensive Nemiche fra Ponte della Priula e Ponte di Piave." Italy?: 1918. 15 p. D569.P5.I784.
- Italy. Esercito. Commando Supremo. <u>La Battaglia del Piave (15-23 Giugno 1918)</u>. Roma: Tipografia Cuggiani, 1920. 61 p. D569.P5.I8.
 <u>The Battle of the Piave (June 15-23 1918)</u> Issued by the Supreme Command of the Royal <u>Italian Army</u>. [Translated by Mary Prichard-Agnetti] London: Hodder & Stoughton, 1921. 82 p. D569.P5.A4.
- Italy. Esercito. 3 Armata. <u>La Battaglia del Piave (15-23 Giugno 1918)</u>. Roma: Tipografia Cuggiani, 1920. D569.P5.I8. Incomplete holdings of a multi-part series.
- Kerrich, W.A. "The Crossing of the Piave in 1918." <u>Royal Engineers Journal</u> (Dec 1927): pp. 569-84. Per.

British engineers

- Pemberton, E.G. "The Crossing of the Piave by the Austrian 24th Corps, Jun 1918." <u>Royal Engineers</u> <u>Journal</u> (Sep 1933): pp. 414-27. Per. River-crossing under retreat.
- Relazione Sommaria Sulla Battaglia del Piave Sulla Fronte della 3a Armata, 15-24 Guigno 1918. Italy?: 1918. 37 p. D569.P5.I783.
- Savoia, Emanuele Filberto di. "Some Lessons of the Defensive Battle of the Piave, 15-24 June 1918." [Operations report, Italian Third Army, July 1918, translated by James C. Short]. Typescript, 1918? 81 p. D569.P5.D57213.

VITTORIO VENETO

Diaz did not follow up his Piave River victory, but rather, waited until the situation on the Western Front allowed the release and relocation of more Allied Troops. French, British and American reinforcements were in place and ready by October. Diaz targeted Vittorio Veneto on the other side of the Piave; successive battles at Monte Grappo (23 Oct), Sacile (30 Oct), Belluno (1 Nov), and Trent (3 Nov) finally let to the Italian Army securing the long-sought victory. Trieste also fell to the Allies on 3 Nov and an armistice was signed with the Austro-Hungarian Empire the next day.

- Alberti, Adriano. <u>The Italian Military Action in the World War from 1915 to 1917 and an Austrian</u> <u>Version of of Vittorio Veneto Divulged in France; Critical Examination of Foreign Judgments...</u> London: Rees, 1923. 112 p. D569.A2.A38.
- _____. <u>Una Versione Austriaca de Vittorio Veneto Divulgata in Franca</u>. Rome: L'administrazione della Guerra, 1921. 39 p. D569.V5.A68. Written under pseudonym **Italicus**.
- . <u>Vittorio Veneto</u>. 2 vols. Rome: Libreria dello stato, 1924. D569.V5.A7. And extracts translated into English (USAWC, 1931), 10 p., D569.V5.A713.
- Barbarich, _____. "The Cavalry in the Battle of Vittorio Veneto." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Jan 1923): pp. 36-. Per.
- <u>The Battle of Vittorio Veneto:</u> Austrian Commentaries upon the Battle of Vittorio Veneto as Related by the Supreme Command of the Royal Italian Army. n.p., n.d. 9 p. D569V5A32.
- Eager, J.M. "The Massing of Artillery for the Battle of Vittorio Veneto." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Mar/Apr 1925): pp. 121-28. Per. Italian artillery.
- Edmonds, James E. <u>Military Operations, Italy, 1915-19</u>. In series <u>History of the Great War</u>. London: HMSO, 1949. 450 p. D521.H578. See Chaps XIX-XXIV.
- Fletcher, Fred. "The End of an Army: The Official Facts About Vittorio Veneto." Wash, DC: AWC, 1934. 12 p. D569.V5.F45.
- Gathorne-Hardy, J.F. "A Summary of the Campaign in Italy and an Account of the Battle of Vittorio Veneto." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Oct 1921): pp. 23-35. Per.
- Glaise von Horstenau, Edmund. "The Battle of Vittorio Veneto." [Translated from the German] Wash, DC: AWC, 1931. 5 p. D569.V5.G6.

- Italy. Army. Commando Supremo. <u>Report by the...on the Battle of Vittorio Veneto, 24th October-</u> <u>4th November 1918</u>. n.p., 1918. 40 p. D569.V5.A4.
- <u>L'Azione dell Esercito Austro-Ungarico nella Battaglia di Vittorio Veneto: Relazione Sommaria</u> <u>Desunta da Documenti Nemici Catturati</u>. Rome: Sezione Tipo-litografica, 1919. 38 p. D569.V5.I72.
- . <u>La Battaglia di Vittorio Veneto, 24 Ottobre-4 Novembre 1918</u>. Rome, 1920? 40 p. D569.V5.A3.
- McEntee, Girard. <u>Italy's Part in Winning the World War</u>. Princeton, NJ: Princeton, 1934. pp. 103-08. D569.A2.M28.
- Sullivan, Charles J. "A Regimental Ruse." <u>Infantry Journal</u> (Mar 1925): pp. 256-62. Per. 332nd Infantry.

SPECIAL ASPECTS

- Baar. Viktor. <u>Ein Jahr an der Isonzofront: Klimatologische Beobachtungen</u>. Wien, Osterreich: M. Perles, 1917. 35 p. D629.G3.B3.
- Gesler, Earl E. "Use of Teleferica in the Italian Alps." <u>Military Engineer</u> (May/Jun 1924): pp. 200-03. Per. Equipment similar to a ski-lift in mountainous terrain.
- Mosley, H.S. "Observations of the Care and Management of Animals in a Mountain Sector." <u>Cavalry Journal</u> (Oct 1920): pp. 542-52. Per. Mar-Sep 1918.
- Paules, E.G. "Engineering Operations on the Italian Front." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Jan/Feb 1923): pp. 23-27 & 71. Per.
- Pleadwell, Frank L. "Observations in Italy." <u>Military Surgeon</u> (Aug 1921): pp. 155-57. Per. U.S. medical observer on Italian Front, 1916.
- _____. "Types of Motor Ambulances Observed Abroad." <u>Military Surgeon</u> (Sep 1920): pp. 331-37. Per. British and French in Italy.

Transportation, water supply, bridges, roads, pontoons & telephones. (US)

Row, E.C. "Base Supply Depot-Italy." <u>Royal Army Service Corps Quarterly</u> (Jul 1920): pp. 179-88. Per.

- Schroeter, J. <u>The Importance of Land Fortifications in the World War</u>. [Translation by Colonel Samuel G. Shartle] [Schweidnitz, Germany: Schroeter, 1922]. pp. 43-45. D521.S37.
- Swabey, W.S. "R.A.S.C. Work in Italy." <u>Royal Army Service Corps Quarterly</u> (Apr 1921): pp. 407-419. Per.
- _____. "Working of Mechanical Transport in Italy." <u>Royal Army Service Corps Quarterly</u> (Apr 1921): pp. 477-97. Per.

ALLIANCE PERSPECTIVE

Gál, József. <u>In Death's Fortress</u>. [Translation of <u>A Halál Várában</u> by John F. Connor] NY: Columbia, 1991. 195 p. D640.G15613.

ITALIAN PERSPECTIVE

- Bollati, Ambrogia. <u>How the Italian Infantry Fought on the Isonzo Front 1915</u>: (As Told in the Austrian <u>Official Report</u>). Rome: Rassegna Italiana, 1935. 14 p. D542.I8.B65.
- de Bono, Emilio. <u>La Guerra: Come e Dobe l'ho Vista a Combattuta Io</u>. Milano, Italia: A. Mondadori, 1935. 313 p. D569.A2.B6.
- Bovio, Oreste. "L'Esercito Italiano Nella Prima Guerra Mondiale." <u>Revue Internationale d'Histoire</u> <u>Militaire</u> 39 (1978): 98-123. Per.
- Eager, J.M. "Counter-Battery Fire in the Italian Army During the World War." <u>Field Artillery Journal</u> (Sep/Oct 1924): pp. 476-84. Per.
- Geloso, Carlo. <u>Il Primo Anno di Guerra: Le Operazioni Dell'Exercito</u>. Milano, Italia: Corgaccio, 1934. 424 p. D520.I7.G4.
- Gentsch, James F. "General Luigi Cadorna: Italy and the First World War." In <u>Leadership in</u> <u>Conflict, 1914-1918</u>. Barnsley, England: Leo Cooper, 2000. pp. 179-90. D521.L33.
- Italy. Esercito. Comando Supremo. <u>Italy's Victory Against Austria: Official War Bulletins and</u> <u>Communiques, October-4th November 1918</u>. Roma, 1918. 44 p. D569.A2.A35.

- Italy. Esercito. Corpo di State Maggiore. Ufficio Storico. <u>L'Esercito Italioano Nella 1. Guerra</u> <u>Mondiale: Immagini</u>. Rome: By the Army, 1978. 136 p. D569.A2.A35.
- . <u>Le Grandi Unità Nella Guerra Italo-Austriaca, 1915-1918</u>. 2 vols. Rome: By the Army, 1926. D606.I8.I8.
- Italo. Ministero Della Marina. Stato Maggiore. Ufficio Storico. <u>The Italian Navy in the World War</u> <u>1915-1918: Facts & Figures</u>. Rome: 1927. D588.A6.
- Kuntz, Charles. <u>La Psychologie du G.Q.G. Italien Sous le Général Cadorna</u>. Paris: E. Chiron, 1922. 103 p. D569.A2.K8.
- McEntee, Girard. <u>Italy's Part in Winning the World War</u>. Princeton, NJ: Princeton, 1934. 114 p. D569.A2.M28.
- Nicolle, David. <u>The Italian Army of World War I</u>. Osceola, WI: Osprey Publishing, 2003. 48 p. UC485.I8.N53.
- Porro, Felice. La Guerra Nell'Aria. Milano, Italia: Corbaccio, 1935. 430 p. D607.I8.P62.

de Rizzoli, Tullio. Il Corpo d'Armata Speciale. Torini, Italia: S. Lattes, 1932. 199 p. D569.A25.D4.

OTHER ENTENTE FORCES

- Carrington, C.E. "The Defence of the Cesuna Re-entrant in the Italian Alps by the 48th (South Midland) Division, 15th of Jun 1918: A Study of Minor Tactics in the Defensive." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Jul 1927): pp. 306-18. Per. Versus Austrian Army Group von Hotzendorff
- Cavan, Earl of (LTG). "Some Tactical and Strategic Considerations of the Italian Campaign in 1917-18." <u>Army Quarterly</u> (Oct 1920): pp. 11-18. Per. BEF in Italy.
- Gladden, Edgar N. <u>Across the Piave: A Personal Account of the British Forces in Italy, 1917-1919</u>. London: HMSO, 1971. 220 p. D569.A2.G65.
- Hughes, Matthew. "Personalities in Conflict?: Lloyd George, the Generals and the Italian Campaign." In Leadership in Conflict..., cited above. pp. 191-206. D521.L33.
- Lewis, Peter. "Italian Battlefields: May 1917." <u>Army Quarterly and Defense Journal</u> (Jul 1989): pp. 312-22. Per.

Rudyard Kipling's 2-week tour.

"Notes From the General Report on the Transportation Services with the British Forces in Italy-November 1917 to November 1918." <u>Royal Army Service Corps Quarterly</u> (Oct 1922): pp. 305-27. Per.

US ARMY IN ITALY, 1917-1918

In response to requests from the Italian government, the 332nd Infantry Regiment (83rd Division) and its attached medical and supply units deployed to the Italian front in July 1918. The regiment took training in mountain operations near Lake Garda, and in early October moved to Treviso, assigned to the 31st Italian Division. It participated in the pursuit of Austrians on 29 October as part of Tenth Italian Army operations and on 3 November had combat contact with the enemy at the Tagliamento River. On 4 November it crossed the Piave River.

There were additionally 30 American ambulance sections, a base hospital and 54 American pilots serving with the Italian Army. Pilots, in Italian bombardment squadrons, engaged in bombing raids behind Austrian lines, particularly during the Vittorio-Veneto offensive.

 Gero, Anthony, & Begner, Orton. "United States Combat Units in Italy, 1918 to 1919. <u>Military</u> <u>Collector and Historian</u> (Winter 1980): pp. 149-51. Per. Emphasizes distinctive insignia of 332nd Infantry and US pilots assigned to Royal Italian Air Force.

Lettau, Joseph L. In Italy with the 332nd Infantry. Youngstown: Lettau, 1921. 76 p. #603-332.1921.

Paules, Earl G. "With the Military Mission to Italy." <u>Military Engineer</u> (Jul/Aug 1932): pp. 373-82. Per.

American Mission, Spring 1918.

- U.S. American Battle Monuments Commission. <u>American Armies and Battlefields in Europe</u>. Wash, DC: GPO, 1938. pp. 429-31. D528.U5.
- U.S. Army. A.E.F. Final Report of Gen. John J. Pershing. Wash, DC: GPO, 1920. pp. 54-55. D570.A4.
- U.S. Army. 332nd Infantry Regiment. <u>History of Company E, 332nd Infantry from Departure Overseas to</u> <u>Return and Discharge</u>. Italy, 1919? 142 p. #603-332.1919.
- _____. Co I. <u>Company "I", 332nd Infantry in the Great World War</u>. Italy, 1919? 109 p. #603-332.1919/3.

See also:

-Bibliography on Air-WWII in Air; and 332nd Infantry Regiment survey returns in WWI Veterans Survey.